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NEWSLETTER  THE 

 

Proudly serving the Huntsville 
community at the Captain Trey 
Wilbourn Model Airplane Field. 

P.O. Box 2163 Huntsville, AL  35804 AUGUST 2012 

... an AMA Award of Excellence Club!   

 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
This month is starting out to be the August we know and (love?).  If 
the temperatures are not in the triple digits, the heat index certainly is.  
Stay hydrated when on the flight line. 
 
Since we didn’t have a quorum at the July meeting we will have to 
vote again on the 2013 events.  Bob Walls plans to be the CD for the 
Toys for Tots event in 2013 and also for this year.  At present he has 
limited mobility, so he will need help with this year’s event.  Call Bob 
at 256-830-2352 if you would like to help him. 
 
At the August membership meeting I am to appoint an officer 
nominating committee.  I am requesting volunteers to chair/participate 
in this committee.  Let any board member know if you would like to 
volunteer.  I will be on vacation on the date of the August meeting, but 
Basil will be in charge. 
 
We continue to have members that do not follow the correct procedure 
for unlocking the entrance gate.  The lock can’t be left unlocked and 
set to the combination.  The lock is to be locked back to a loop in the 
chain and not left on the combination.  That way the lock can’t be 
stolen or the combination be compromised.   
 
Again, the board needs your attendance at our membership meetings so 
we will have a quorum.  There will be a program and door prizes. 
 
Fly in the zone and fly safe. 
 
Jim 
 
 

 
 

Officers 
President 

James Fowler 256-882-1784 
Vice-President 

Basil Cooper 256-883-9220 
Secretary  

Paul Webb 256-325-2741 
Treasurer 

David Seymour 256-830-2047 
Newsletter Editor 

John Williams 256-656-9499 
Committee Chairmen 

Field 
John Williams 256-656-9499 

Programs 
Basil Cooper 256-883-9220 

Publicity 
Bill Mitchell 256-975-5687 

Safety 
Basil Cooper 256-883-9220 

Web Editor  
Tom Sutherland 256-714-8496 

Flight Instructors  
James Whitbeck By Appt. 256-541-6123 
Pete Wick By Appt 256-883-7571 
Mike Norton By Appt 256-653-6632 



  

 

 
July 2012 General Membership 

Meeting Minutes  
 
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM. 
All Board members were present except the 
Treasurer. 
A quorum was not present. 
Guests included Robert Thomason and his wife Sue.  
Robert is an AMA member and joined RCRC at the 
meeting.  John Ptuyac also attended as a guest, but 
is a former member who is rejoining the club.  
Welcome to both and we look forward to seeing you 
at the field. 
The May and June meeting minutes were approved 
without comment. 
The Treasurer’s report was read by the President 
and approved as read.  The June report was also 
accepted without comment. 
The President reported that the Flint River Baptist 
Church had requested a flying demo at their location 
similar to the one for Farley Church.  The request 
was denied, but Flint River was invited to arrange a 
demo at Trey Wilbourn as an alternative. 
The Field Chairman reported on several 
accomplishments during the month including 
completing the sealing of the handicapped access 
ramp and a new lawn-cutting contractor.  The lawn 
around the runway and club facilities is scheduled to 
be cut every other Wednesday matching the normal 
landfill cutting done by the City to minimize 
interruption to Club flying activities.  
There was no Publicity report. 
The Safety Committee Chairman reported his 
disappointment with some casual safety practices 
observed at AMA HQ during his recent visit to the 
Nat’s and how it contrasted with the proper 
practices we encourage at the field. 
 
Old Business: 
 
The President summarized the results of the recent 
Pylon Race at our field.  The CD reported a small 
loss, which the Club will reimburse him.  A 
member commented that the pylon race “circuit” 
brings a number of outside people to our field, 
which has a positive publicity effect. 

New Business:  
 
The President reviewed the proposed 2013 event 
schedule published in the July newsletter.  The CD 
for Toys for Tots event continues to have health 
issues, which may affect his ability to conduct the 
event.  The President will stay in touch with him 
and communicate any changes in status. 
 
There being no other business from the floor, the 
Program Chairman showed selected scenes from the 
video Top Gun 2006 and held a drawing for door 
prizes, with the meeting closed at 7:40 PM. 
 

 

August 2012 BOD Meeting Minutes  

 
The August 7, 2012 RCRC Board of Directors 
meeting was called to order by the President at 7:00 
PM.   
 
All Board members were present except the Field 
Chairman/Newsletter Editor.  There was one guest, 
Ed Holliday. 
 
Bob Walls attended and reviewed his proposal for 
the November Toys for Tots fly-in.  He will proceed 
with plans for the event but will require an assistant.  
This will be brought to the floor at the next 
membership meeting and hopefully someone will 
respond to Bob’s request and allow the event to go 
forward.  It remains to decide if the event will be 
sanctioned. 
 
The Treasurer reported that diet Pepsi in our 
machine is not selling.  As a result it will be 
discontinued and replaced with Mountain Dew.   
 
The subject of First Pilot View (FPV) was raised by 
the President and some discussion followed.  FPV 
flying at our field requires an assistant on a buddy 
box in accordance with AMA safety code.   
Violations of the flying field regulations continue, 
such as failure to follow the gate locking procedures 
despite the sign recently put up on the fence at the 



 

3   August 2012 Page 3 

site exit.  Various solutions were discussed but 
hopefully the situation will improve and avoid 
further action by the Board.   
 
The President and Treasurer reported continuing 
progress preparing the financial data to be submitted 
in the fall to secure the income tax exemption. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 7:45 PM. 
 

 
First Person View (FPV) 

 
FPV flight is a type of remote control flying that is 
growing in popularity.  It involves mounting a small 
video camera and transmitter on an RC aircraft and 
flying by means of live video commonly displayed 
on video goggles or a small screen.  When flying 
FPV, the pilot sees from the aircraft’s perspective, 
and does not have to look at the model.  As a result, 
FPV aircraft can be flown beyond visual range, 
limited only by the remote control and video 
transmitter (a dangerous situation with potentially 
devastating consequences). 
 
FPV flight started in the mid-1990s, done by 
hobbyists using customized equipment on nitro-
powered RC airplanes.  With the increase in 
inexpensive electric models and the availability of 
small, lightweight cameras and wireless video 
transmitters, FPV became increasingly common in 
the 2000s and early 2010s.  It is currently one of the 
fastest growing activities involving RC aircraft, and 
has given rise to a small but growing industry 
providing products specifically designed for FPV 
use. 
 

 
 

      At the Field 
 
As previously indicated, this “At the Field” column 
will address general observations and anything else 
that comes to mind.  If you have any ideas for a 

topic, notify any officer and they will pass it along 
to the newsletter editor. 
 
Flying field usage is down again this year, for 
several reasons.  The weather has not been the best, 
membership continues to decline, and several of our 
active members are working away from home more.  
But, demonstrating high levels of field use is 
important. 
 
The Solid Waste Disposal Authority (SWADA) 
owns the land we fly on.  It is a closed portion of 
their land fill (dump), and they get some benefits 
from letting the city and us use the land.  But, the 
land area SWADA has available is not that large, 
and they have recently re-opened a section that was 
previously closed.  You’ve probably noticed the 
new trash mound to our south. 
 
If we maintain a high use rate, SWADA will need to 
consider the benefits they get from our public use 
against the economic pressures for the need to put 
more trash on top of our field. 
 
So, if you come out to the field, sign in.  High 
public use of the land is important to keeping the 
land. 
 
Please try to remember to place your aluminum cans 
in the “Recycle for Rover” box in the shed.  The 
Huntsville Animal Shelter uses the money from the 
cans to help cover costs.  The dogs and cats thank 
you for your support. 
 
Next on the RCRC schedule is the BPA  Pattern 
event on 18-19 August.  See Gary Courtney to 
volunteer your assistance or just come out to the 
field to watch. 
 

 
 

     Flying Field Regulations  
 
The sixth rule is reviewed: 
 



  

 

6.  Effective Engine Silencers are required 
on all engines .10 CID or larger and will 
not exceed AMA noise requirements (98 
dB).  Violators will be instructed to 
terminate engine run operations when 
silencers do not meet requirements.  Engine 
operations in doubt will be checked by 
RCRC Club Officers or Safety Officers. 
 
I have been unable to find an origin for this 
interesting rule.  It may have originated when the 
club was flying from the old airport taxiways and 
they received noise related complaints from the 
golfers.   
 
In checking with the AMA, I was informed by email 
that the Academy does not have a general, or 
blanket, requirement relative to the noise.  The 98 
dB requirement actually references what was, and 
may still be, used at the AMA Flying Site at AMA 
headquarters.  So, the reference to the “AMA noise 
requirements” appears to be an incorrect 
interpretation of the AMA flying site rule.  This 
doesn’t mean that our flying site regulation is not a 
good idea.  More flying sites have been lost through 
noise complaints than any other single reason.  We 
have to be a good neighbor to the tennis players, 
softball enthusiasts, soccer players, and the National 
Guard Soldiers, and even SWADA’s employees. 
 
The term “silencers” is not defined by the club.  
Logically, a muffler is a silencer; but you could also 
consider a straight pipe a silencer as long as the 98 
dB level is not exceeded. 
 
The city of Huntsville does have a noise ordinance 
that indicates the noise leaving our flying field 
boundary cannot exceed 55 dB.  The club owns a 
dB meter to aid in resolving any complaints or 
issues.  Or if you’re interested in checking your own 
aircraft, see any officer for access to the meter. 
 

 
 
 

GUEST EDITORIAL 
 
NOTE:  The following was submitted by a current 
club member.  It does not reflect the position of the 
club or the board of directors. 
 
Viability of the club, in its current form, is 
becoming increasingly questionable.  The club 
continues to operate in the same manner it has for at 
least the last 18 years.  Our dues, with the exception 
of making all of the old guys pay full dues now, 
have not changed. 
 
The main problem is that our membership has been 
in steady decline since we had 294 members in 
2004.  As of 1 June we had 106 members (down 
from 149 on 1 June 2008).  Membership is at 36% 
of what it was eight years ago, yet we’re spending 
money and operating as if we were still a larger 
club.  Compounding the decline in dues receipts, we 
have paid 130% more for each grass cutting, 66% 
more for our port-a-potty service, and our electricity 
is about 17% higher. 
 
Further compounding the problem is the lack of 
members willing to support the events that 
previously generated several thousands of dollars 
each year.  The Big Bird and War Bird events were 
cancelled this year due to lack of a Contest Director, 
and the Toys-for-Tots event may suffer a similar 
fate.  All these events (including the annual Swap 
Meet) have also been hurt by less and less help each 
year.  The only bright sports have been the pattern 
and pylon events, and even they have been in 
decline.  And based on the minutes from the June 
general membership meeting, the members are 
proposing to eliminate one of the pylon events. 
 
I don’t believe there is more apathy among the 
members than there used to be.  The percentage of 
“apathetics” is pretty constant.  When we had 200 
plus members only 25 showed up for meetings, with 
106 members, we just don’t get the 20 needed for a 
quorum. 
 
The bottom line seems to be that to keep the field, 
the club membership will have to make some 
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fundamental changes.  First, dues MUST BE 
INCREASED, substantially.  Second, more of us 
need to pitch in to hold cash raising events.  The 
more the events contribute to gross revenues, the 
smaller the dues increases will have to be.  And 
third, if we want to retain a place to fly in the 
Huntsville area we have to become involved in the 
operation of the club and field.  It’s nice to pay your 
$50 per year and go to the field when you want, fly, 
leave, and never think about how it all happens for 
that $50.  If we continue to think, and operate that 
way, we won’t have a place to fly. 
 
It’s easier to save the flying field we have than to try 
and find another one.  Let’s start taking an interest 
in improving the club.  We can stop the downward 
slide then move on to rebuilding when we get back 
on stable footing. 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
The pilots name is Chris Good, from Hunt Valley, Md.  The wingspan is 100+ inches.  He came to fly at RCRC 
while TDY to Redstone Arsenal. 
 
 
 

 
 



  

 

 
 

 
 
RCRC NEWSLETTER EDITOR 
P.O. Box 2163 
Huntsville, AL 35804 
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2012 RCRC EVENTS 
 21 Aug 7:00 PM RCRC Membership Meeting Jim Fowler (256) 882-1784 
 4 Sep 7:00 PM RCRC BOD Meeting Jim Fowler (256) 882-1784  

RCRC Event Schedule  

* 18-19 Aug 
All Day Sat 
All Day Sun 

BPA Pattern Gary Courtney (256) 603-3329 

* 
*** 

14-16 Sept 
All Day Sat 
All Day Sun 

AMA Pattern Jon Lowe (256) 464-0802 

* 3-4 Nov 
All Day Sat 
All Day Sun 

Toys for Tots   

*  17 Nov All Day Sat Pylon Race Don Peck (256) 539-5217 

*  Field closed to non-participants during this event. 
***  Field closed Fri before event at noon . 

 

AMA CHARTERED 
CLUB SINCE 1964 

NO. 715 


